Dear Editor,

The involvement of Brice Dickson and the Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission only in the rights of the Holy Cross children is proof positive of a biased and a one-sided approach by that body. The Commission just has not the maturity where there are, as there will be, conflicting human rights, to offer other than a knee-jerk radical nationalist response. Given the Commission’s failure to protest the right of freedom of assembly for Orangemen at Drumcree in a not dissimilar case, one can discern where its true motor lies. 

In three years of existence the Commission has singularly failed to act against paramilitaries over their murder of dozens of people, concentrating almost exclusively on state violations. Then there is a sudden burst of activity by Commissioners in and around the Ardoyne issue, one which involves not state violations of human rights but a dispute between two sets of private citizens.

This comes on top of the recent vote on the proposed Bill of Rights where the parties divided on unionist/nationalist lines in the Assembly. The concept of human rights became forever tainted by the decision to make that vote, one requiring cross community support. There was a predictable line-up of Sinn Fein and the SDLP supporting the Commission with an entirely unionist majority against the proposal. 

It took some doing, but by forging an alliance of radicals and nationalists and pursuing an agenda that completely ignored the views of liberals and unionists (let alone conservatives), this Commission has succeeded in turning human rights into a sectarian issue. It is a salutary lesson in how rapidly this can be done and how easily goodwill can be squandered: Human rights now belong to one community, a reality exemplified by the vote at the recent UUP annual conference condemning its composition and extreme policies.

The Commission has also managed by its scornful dismissal of its obligations, set out in the Belfast Agreement and the Northern Ireland Act, to bring the whole concept of law into disrepute. The law is now not what is written in statute, but that which the Commission - having looked into its heart - decides the people want it to be. A few emails prompted from politicised charities is reckoned to provide sufficient cover. 

Unfortunately under this “new law” there is no appeal against the Commission, no hearings, and no chance of a fair trial, as it is stitched up from beginning to end, through its unrepresentative membership and politicised staff. The Northern Ireland Office who chose its membership, and yet absurdly remind it of its actual statutory obligations (in a letter quoted in the Commission’s recent draft Bill of Rights report), has proceeded to punish it, by secretly awarding an extra £350,000 to publicise that report, proposals now officially classed as sectarian by the Assembly vote. At least the Civic Forum obtained its extra £300,000 for no apparently damaging (or useful) purpose.

Now that its term of office is expiring, Unionists should decline to offer themselves for membership unless the Northern Ireland Office promises it will leave its final report on a Bill of Rights until a successor is appointed. Anyway there is little likelihood that the next Commission, like the last, will even have one unionist member. 

Yours faithfully

NE PLUS ULTRA
[From Jeff Dudgeon; name and address not for publication; 7 November 2001.]

